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JOSE MEDINA CLAIMANT
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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by STEPHEN SHARUM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by SCOTT ZUERKER, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 11, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on March 16, 2011, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

March 17, 2011.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to his right

elbow and ulnar nerve.
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4. The claimant has received unemployment benefits from at

least December 6, 2010, to the date of the hearing.

5. The claimant is entitled to weekly compensation rates of

$460 for temporary total disability and $345 for permanent partial

disability.

6. The respondents are entitled to an offset for unemployment

benefits from December 6, 2010, to a date yet to be determined.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s right shoulder injury of

July 14, 2008.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from December 6, 2010, to a date

yet to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that during and within
the scope of his employment on July 14, 2008,
he sustained an injury to his right elbow,
right shoulder, and right ulnar nerve.  The
Claimant was engaged as a general foreman on a
construction project at Arvest Bank in Alma,
Arkansas.  The Claimant was using a jack
hammer when the jack hammer jammed into a
piece to rebar causing his right shoulder
injury.  The Claimant has been treated by the
company doctor, Dr. Keith Holder, has had
surgical intervention by Dr. Robert Tomlinson,
Jr., and has been treated by Dr. R. Bryan
Benafield, Jr.  Subsequent to this treatment,
the Claimant has requested and has received a
Change of Physician Order from the Commission
dated November 10, 2010 to the treating
physician, Dr. Wesley K. Cox of Fayetteville,
Arkansas.  Dr. Cox has evaluated the Claimant
on December 6, 2010 and has recommended an MRI
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of the right shoulder and the right ulnar
nerve.  The Respondents have refused to
provide the additional medical treatment and
follow-up care by Dr. Wesley K. Cox.  The
Claimant further has sustained a rating of
permanent impairment of 6% to the upper
extremity on August 25, 2010 by Dr. R. Bryan
Benafield, Jr.  The Claimant contends that he
is entitled to an additional permanent
impairment to the right shoulder, permanent
impairment to the body as a whole, and wage
loss.  The Claimant further is entitled to
attorney's fees on all controverted benefits.

The Claimant has been unable to return to work
because of his continued impairment.  The
Claimant is 56 years old, date of birth,
September 1, 1954, has some studies at the
University of Michigan and has work experience
in the construction industry.  The Claimant is
unable to return to the construction industry
and, therefore, has sustained substantial wage
loss.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“a. Respondents contend that claimant did not
sustain a compensable injury as that term is
defined by Act 796 of 1993;

b. See response under subsection a. In the
alternative, Respondents contend that Claimant
has failed to meet his burden of proving
entitlement to additional medical treatment;

c. See response under subsection a.  In the
alternative, Respondents contend that Claimant
has failed to meet his burden of proving
entitlement to permanent disability benefits;
and,

d. See response under subsections a, b and c.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-six-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent as a foreman on a concrete crew when

he suffered an admittedly compensable injury to his right elbow and

ulnar nerve on July 14, 2008.  The claimant has asked the

Commission to consider whether or not he also sustained a
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compensable injury to his right shoulder on that same date.  The

claimant gave the following testimony regarding the events

surrounding his admittedly compensable right elbow and ulnar

injuries and the injury to his right shoulder that he currently

alleges as follows:

“Q. Now on July 14th of 2008 I’d like for you
to explain to the Judge what you were doing
when you sustained this injury.

A. We were jack hammering a column that we
have to take out and when I was jack hammer -
the jack hammer jammed and my elbow pop.”

In order to prove that the claimant suffered a compensable

right shoulder injury on July 14, 2008, he must first prove the

existence of objective medical findings regarding his right

shoulder.  During direct examination, the claimant gave the

following testimony regarding swelling in his right shoulder as

follows:

“Q. On that day did you have any feeling or
problems to your right shoulder?

A. It was swelling a little, but to myself I
was thinking it was because of my elbow.

Q. Okay, so you did have some problems –

A. Yes.

Q. - with you right shoulder.

A. Yes.

Q. But the focus of your treatment was to
your elbow.

A. Yes.”
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The claimant did, during the course of his testimony, testify about

pain in his right shoulder and also swelling in his right shoulder.

However, his testimony regarding his right shoulder swelling does

not constitute objective medical findings regarding his right

shoulder.

The medical records show that the claimant underwent extensive

treatment for his compensable right elbow and ulnar injuries.  That

included surgical intervention on three different occasions by Dr.

Robert Tomlinson and medical treatment provided by Dr. Keith

Holder, Dr. Jeffrey Evans, and Dr. R. Bryan Benafield.

After extensive review of all medical records including

physical therapy notes, operative reports, clinic notes, and

various other medical documentation, I find that there are no

objective findings of derangement or injury to the claimant’s right

shoulder in the medical documents and testimony submitted into

evidence in this matter.  There is also a lack of any subjective

findings or complaints regarding the claimant’s right shoulder

until December 6, 2010, when the claimant was seen by Dr. Wesley

Cox after receiving a change of physician.  At that time, the

claimant does complain of right shoulder pain along with right

elbow pain.  The following are portions of the medical report from

the claimant’s December 6, 2010, visit with Dr. Cox:

“HISTORY: Jose presents to the clinic today
for evaluation.  This is a work related
injury.  I am seeing Jose for sustained injury
on 7/14/08 when he was using a jack hammer.
Mr. Medina reports that his elbow popped.  He
states that by his description, he went to a
doctor and was told that he had a fracture and
then was told that he didn’t.  He said that he
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went to Dr. Evans in Fort Smith.  He ordered
nerve tests, did a follow up, and did a nerve
surgery and by report, this is a neuro lysis
in October 2008.  He said that it helped some.
A year later, he saw Dr. Tomlinson who ordered
an MRI which showed some bone chips.  He had
surgery to remove them.  His numbness came
back in his fingers and so he then had an
ulnar nerve transposition.  He has seen Dr.
Benefield a couple of times and the patient
was given Lyrica, which he says, “cramped his
whole body.”  He says that he did not get
along with Dr. Benefield very well.  He has
had a hard time “getting anyone to pay
attention to his shoulder.”  It is my
understanding that Mr. Medina had an attempt
at functional capacity evaluation performed
which apparently his effort according to the
person performing the evaluation, was not
adequate to complete the examination per that
report.

PHYSICAL EXAMINATION: Jose is alert and
oriented, in mild distress.  His elbow range
of motion is 40 degrees to 90 degrees.
Pronation is 70.  Supination is 60.  He has
positive AIN, PIN, radial, median, ulnar, and
axillary nerves.  His ulnar nerve is very
tender to palpation in its transposed
location.  The medical epicondyle is nontender
to palpation.  There is mild crepitus with
pronation and supination.  Wrist range of
motion is stiff in dorsiflexion with only
about 10-15 degrees.  Palmar flexion is about
30 degrees.  Range of motion of the shoulder
is 150 degrees, forward elevation with 5/5
strength.  Abduction is 145 with 5/5 strength.
External rotation is 80.  ADER is negative.
Internal rotation is to the lateral flank.
Impingement signs are mildly positive.
Rotator cuff testing including Jobe’s testing
is mildly positive.  Labral testing is mildly
positive.  AC joint is nontender.  Biceps
provocative tests: negative.

ASSESSMENT:
1. Right shoulder pain.
2. Right elbow DJD with limited motion.
3. Right ulnar neuritis.

PLAN: I have visited with Jose and his wife.
I then visited with his caseworker, Wendy,
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separately.  I have recommended MRI scan of
his right shoulder.  It has been 2 years.  He
is still complaining of shoulder pain and I
think that this is appropriate at this point.
I have two different EMGs which I have
reviewed, and I do not think that another one
of these is necessary, but I would like to see
a new MRI of his right elbow to look at the
arthritic process.  I also would like to see
if there is any edema around the ulnar nerve.
I have a difficult time sorting out his
symptoms here at his elbow, what is arthritis
and what is neuritis, but I have asked that
these scans be approved and then will see him
back as soon as these results are made
available.  They agree with the plan and wish
to proceed.  They state that all of their
questions have been answered.”

The testing that Dr. Cox performed and reports above on the

claimant were only subjective clinical tests regarding his right

shoulder.  While Dr. Cox does note in his report that the claimant

“...had a hard time getting anyone to pay attention to his

shoulder.”  This statement is not supported by the medical

documentation submitted.  There is a lack of any right shoulder

complaint documented by any of the doctors the claimant saw

regarding his compensable elbow and ulnar nerve injuries until his

December 6, 2010, visit with Dr. Cox.

In the plan portion of Dr. Cox’s medical report he states, “I

have recommended MRI scan of his right shoulder.  It has been 2

years.  He is still complaining of shoulder pain and I think that

this is appropriate at this point.”  Again, except for Dr. Cox’s

medical report, there is a lack of any complaint of right shoulder

injury in any of the medical records that have been submitted into

evidence in this matter.  I find there are no objective medical
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findings of derangement or injury to the claimant’s right shoulder

including the observations made in Dr. Cox’s reports.

The claimant’s wife, Nancy Medina, also testified in this

matter.  She does, in her testimony, have the following discussion

with respondents’ counsel as follows:

“Q. And I think your testimony was that Jose
mentioned his shoulder to Doctor Tomlinson the
first – you went on the first visit?

A. Yes.

Q. And he told Doctor Tomlinson about his
shoulder on that first visit?

A. Yes, he did.

Q. Did he tell him that his shoulder was
painful?

A. Said it was painful and it’s swollen.”

In this particular section of testimony, Mrs. Medina does

mention the word swollen; however, she does so in recounting what

the claimant had actually told Dr. Tomlinson.  She does not testify

that she actually witnessed or saw any swelling in the claimant’s

shoulder.  I also note that there is no evidence that the

claimant’s wife, Mrs. Medina, has any type of medical training or

that she could offer any type of medical opinion.

It is the claimant’s burden to show the existence of objective

medical findings regarding his right shoulder.  Through the

evidence admitted into evidence in this matter, he is unable to do

so.  Inasmuch, the claimant is unable to prove his right shoulder

injury compensable.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on March 16, 2011, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed March 17, 2011, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence the existence of objective medical findings regarding his

alleged right shoulder injury.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that his alleged right shoulder injury of July 14, 2008,

is compensable.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence his entitlement to any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


